

CITY MANAGER UPDATE TO THE CITY COUNCIL

In This Update:

- From the City Manager
- Health Update
- Fire Update
- Community Services Update
- Upcoming Events

From the City Manager:

APRA: Continued work on ARPA planning has gotten pushed off a bit due to the work required for doing due diligence on responding to questions about the Annexation and the Niagara plant. Because those projects have such a big impact on the City's financial resources, and since they shape the budget for many decades to come, it has been an all-hands-on-deck approach as we've worked to pull together the information the Council and community need to make these very big decisions. Though ARPA funding is time-limited, we nevertheless hope we can use the one-time investment in a transformative way. Over these next two weeks, we plan to fill out more detail in the proposed ARPA plans to share prior to the Monday, June 13th meeting. We will be looking for public input once we share the more detailed plan and at a Public Hearing or Discussion to be scheduled for June 13th. We anticipate a work session, then, on June 14th and continued deliberation after that date as well. Note that the information compiled to date is here:

https://www.eauclairewi.gov/home/showpublisheddocument/39154/637878819369670000 Feel free to pass along any feedback on the process or plan.

Housing & Zoning: In case you haven't already seen it, I'm passing along for reference the document called "A User's Guide to Neighborhood Affordability" that has been referenced in our recent zoning and housing affordability discussions. See: https://lwm-info.org/1473/Housing

Referendum: We continue to lay the groundwork to present information to the Council in late June so that you may weigh a decision as to whether or not to move ahead with a referendum on this November's ballot. We have finalized a survey with the School District that a consultant will use to begin to contact residents. Random-sample phone interviews will begin early next

| \prod | | Favor | Oppose | Undecided | REFUSED |
|---------|---|-------|--------|-----------|---------|
| | Q29. Property taxes will increase \$60 per year for a home worth approximately \$200,000. | 1 | 2 | 3 | 4 |

week and will continue until 300 residents are contacted. The questions ask about people's satisfaction with the City and its different areas of services. Then they ask about people's willingness to contribute more in taxes, such as this question which asks people's support for a particular level of tax increase.

We and the School District will meet with the consultant on June 23rd to review results. I listed below a tentative discussion with Council for the next Council meeting following the 23rd. Note that if voters agree to increase their taxes, the increase will be in addition to how much taxes increase each year normally. In addition, if the School District also moves forward with a referendum and voters approve it, there would be additional taxes for both the City and District. The discussion with the District and consultant will focus on those scenarios and the implications.

Niagara: No doubt similarly for all of you, the Niagara bottling plant decision has been on our minds continuously. Andrew Dowd's Leader Telegram article today had a lot of very useful information, I thought, and thank you to Lane Berg and Steve Nick for working on getting answers to the questions that made up the FAQ. I'll attach the article to this newsletter. Note that one additional point of information is that, though the tax revenue goes into the TID, the net new growth results in higher levy capacity, which allows us to add about four positions in 2024. We are very hopeful that we can find an approach that works for the Council, the community, and the company, so that the project can move forward and very significantly improve our financial position. That will, in turn, let us do more to achieve our shared goals. Our internal brainstorming has focused on how to set aside a stream of funding – both from taxes and from the Utility payments – to fund a comprehensive push for conservation, study, and sustainability in water, waste, and energy, and to carry out related other REAP goals. We are also working to plan tours and community meetings. We will meet with Niagara next week to determine if they are able to wait until the June 14th meeting to see if Eau Claire is a feasible option, and we are hopeful that they will wait. Stay tuned for more information on proposed plans. I will reach out to you individually to get your feedback and ideas, and we will send a communication as well when we have more detailed ideas.

Visit with Memorial Students: After all of the activity this week and last, Council Member Emily Anderson and I agreed that it was such a joy to visit with the Memorial students from Ms. Emilee McHorney's Government class. The students had amazingly thoughtful questions and suggestions on many different topics. Those included hopes that we could work on:

- Creation of a youth-advisory board to the Council or City;
- Creation of an ordinance that would prohibit advertising of vaping products near schools;
- Keeping the library open on Sundays and, in general, creating more places for teens to hangout;

- Adding resources to reduce social isolation among teens and help with anxiety, such as an "anxiety support club";
- Developing training and tools to reduce fear of walking or traveling alone, such as in the downtown, such as a continuation



of the kind of safety training done for elementary kids, but focused on teens; and

• Promotion of City information via social media that teens use (e.g. snapchat, Instagram).

Ahead on the Council's Calendar: Looking ahead to future Council meetings, below are **approximate/tentative dates** for upcoming topics, including the CIP and Operating Budget process.

- Tuesday, May 31st: CIP Budget work session #1
- Week of June 6th: TBD Public Water Workshops, Discussions, and Tours
- Monday, June 13 Council Meeting
 - Public Hearing ARPA
- Tuesday, June 14th Council Meeting
 - Niagara Bottling Plant
 - Work session: Continued ARPA planning
 - Work session: Referendum planning
- Tuesday, June 28th Council Meeting
 - Work session: Strategic Plan
 - Work session: Continued ARPA planning (if needed)
- Monday, June 27th: City Council electronically receives 2023-2027 Proposed CIP
 - Work session: Referendum consideration
- Tuesday, July 12th: City Council operating priorities and parameters work session
- Tuesday, July 19th: City Council CIP Budget work session #2
- Tuesday, July 26th: City Council CIP Budget work session #3
- Monday, August 8th: Public discussion for 2023-2027 Proposed CIP
- Tuesday, August 9th: City Council adopts 2023-2027 Proposed CIP
- Tuesday, August 23rd: Need approval for referendum ballot question language, if referendum moves forward

- Saturday, October 1st: City Council receives 2023 Proposed Operating Budget
- Tuesday, October 4th: Operating Budget work session #1
- Monday, October 10th: Public Hearing on the Proposed Operating Budget
- Tuesday, October 11th: Operating Budget work session #2
- Tuesday, October 18th: Operating Budget work session #3
- Tuesday, October 25th: Operating Budget work session amendment discussion
- Tuesday, November 1st: Budget amendments due
- Monday, November 7th: Public Hearing on 2023 Proposed Operating Budget
- Tuesday, November 8th: City Council action on 2023 Proposed Operating Budget
- Tuesday, November 22rd: City Council action on levy

Health Department Update

The Pack It Up, Pass It On event is organized by the Health Department as an event to help keep the student rental neighborhoods clean during the spring-time transition when university students graduate and leases expire. The Eau Claire City-County Health Department has worked collaboratively with the City of Eau Claire, locallylicensed garbage haulers, charitable organizations, and UWEC. This year, The Student Office of Sustainability was able to secure some funds to help subsidize this event. Student ID's were required to participate and drop off items during our event time (Thursday 5/19-5/20, Friday 11-4PM). Habitat for Humanity and Family Promise brought volunteers to take items that will be used for both of their organizations.

This year's highlights

- Recycled 22 mattresses
- Kept two large loads of scrap metal out of the landfill
- GFL removed four dumpsters on Thursday and four dumpsters on Friday
- Waste Management provided an emergency dumpster Friday afternoon to remove 50+ mattresses
- Habitat for Humanity: secured 2.5 box truckloads of household items



- Family Promise: secured 2.5 box truckloads of household items
- Many students and community members were able to pick up usable items and keep them out of the landfill



Also note, in conjunction with this event, the annual "Student Spring Move Out" is approved from May 16-May 27th in the designated student move-out areas. Items that do not fit in the totes can be left on the curb and refuse haulers are directed to pick them up and pass through neighborhoods multiple times per week to pick up excess items. If a fee is imposed, it's charged to the property owner but may be passed onto the renter depending on their lease agreement. With the added challenge of staff shortages with our local garbage haulers, this may take longer than past years.

Here is the related ordinance: Chapter 8.32.050B of the City of Eau Claire Code of Ordinances:

- b. Special collection services.
- i. Collection services, the terms of which may include collection at more frequent intervals, collections from inside a building, porch, garage or other enclosure, or any other conditions of collection which are not contrary to the provisions of this chapter. The rate charged for said collection may be agreed upon by the customer and licensee.

Fire Update:

The Fire Department is pleased to share their annual report, which was completed this month. https://www.eauclairewi.gov/home/showpublisheddocument/39256 The Chief writes: "In 2021, the Department responded to 9,796 calls for service – the highest number in its history. This total included 8,544 Emergency Medical Services (EMS) calls and 146 Fire calls. The busiest ambulance was Medic 10 with 2,552 responses. The busiest Fire apparatus was Engine 2 with 1,246 calls. The most active area of the city was Station 2 zone with 1,633 incidents."

Community Services Update

Parks: The Wisconsin Badgers chose Eau Claire to be a site for their "100 Days to Kickoff" celebration. Badger Football personnel hid 100 miniature football helmets in various parks in the City. Each helmet was redeemable for prizes. Forestry Division staff are continuing their work on Ash removals throughout the City. Parks staff are working to open up the Half Moon Bathhouse before the Memorial Day weekend.

Recreation: Recreation staff have received over 5,700 summer program registrations to date, 94% of which were processed online. At Fairfax Pool, staff are preparing for opening day. Staff orientations are underway for lifeguards, as well as admission and concessions cashiers. A piece of the water play feature was found to be in disrepair, so staff is working with Parks Division employee to see if it can be repaired before next weekend.

Streets: The Streets division has shifted into normal summer operations. Crews are mowing, patching, crack sealing, spray patching, and crosswalk painting daily, as weather allows. Streets crews are also sweeping streets downtown to prepare for the annual Memorial Day Parade put on by the Eau Claire Patriotic Council. The shop hoist installation project at the Central Maintenance Facility is progressing on schedule.

Transit: The Transit division has had 11,840 designated trip passes, designed for people experiencing homelessness, redeemed to date. Weekday Average Ridership is 2,232 for May. This is up 59% from May 2021 (1,404) and down 39% from the pre-pandemic levels in May 2019 (3,642). UWEC Average Weekday Ridership is 933 for May. This is up 238% from May 2021 (276) and down 46% from May 2019 (1,734) Average Fare Box weekday revenues for May are \$279. Revenues are down 8% from May 2021 (\$304) and down 44% from the May 2019 average (\$497).

Utilities: The Damon Reservoir painting project is progressing at a great pace and should be completed with the next week or two. The new City of Eau Claire logo will be placed on the south side of the reservoir.

Upcoming Events:

Monday May 30: City buildings closed and Memorial Day Parade

• Thursday, June 9: Volunteer Appreciation Picnic

Stephanie A. Hirsch

Stophenic Hurch

City Manager

Attachments: Leader Telegram Article

FEATURED

Q&A: Niagara Bottling Co. and Eau Claire's water supply

By Andrew Dowd Leader-Telegram staff May 26, 2022



BeatonContributed photo



Nick

EAU CLAIRE — A California-based bottled water company's proposal to build in Eau Claire had been kept under wraps for months while a deal was being worked on, but then it became public a week ago as the project sought the City Council's approval.

When word of Niagara Bottling Co.'s plans spread around Eau Claire, it was met with what Councilman Jeremy Gragert called "a visceral reaction" from constituents caught off-guard by the major proposal and concerned about its use of municipal water.

When it came time to vote Tuesday on the high-tech water bottling plant — the biggest potential boon to Eau Claire's industrial sector in recent years — the council opted to delay a decision. Before it returns for a vote on June 14, council members said they wanted more time to educate themselves and the public about what could become the city's new No. 1 water user.

Here are some of the questions raised this week about the proposed Niagara Bottling Co. plant and the city's water supply:

What are the concerns residents have about the proposed plant?

Leading up to Tuesday's meeting, council members said they were flooded by emails from constituents about the proposed deal — the vast majority in opposition to it.

"Overall the largest concern is over the protection of our water resources here and in Wisconsin," said Councilwoman Kate Beaton. She along with Councilman Andrew Werthmann requested Monday night's public discussion on the bottling plant deal.

Other worries expressed in those emails included the high profits in the bottled water industry, how the plant would contribute to environmental issue of plastic waste and the long-term impact that climate change will have on water supplies.

"Certainly here in Eau Claire we have safe water now, but we really need to be protective of our water and not take it for granted," said Beaton, who has a professional background in water quality advocacy.

During Monday night's public discussion on the deal, several residents remarked how they were taken aback at how such a large deal would remain a secret from the public until just days before it could be approved.

How did such a large deal come about and stay secret until now?

In late 2021, Eau Claire was among the cities that submitted potential sites to a Wisconsin Economic Development Corp. inquiry being done for a manufacturer seeking 30 acres of land.

Dubbed "Project Horseshoe" by the agency, it was done confidentially due to competitive reasons for both the company and communities that were competing for the business, according to Eau Claire's economic development manager, Aaron White.

Niagara began looking at five Wisconsin communities, narrowed their search to two and Eau Claire ultimately was the company's first choice.

"This is months of vetting that accumulated roughly two weeks ago when we came down to the final details of the project," White said at Monday's meeting.

That vetting was done by leaders of several city departments prior to the proposed agreement reaching the City Council, which made it public knowledge when the agenda came out on May 19.

Why is it coming to light now?

Niagara Bottling Co. is looking to sign a development agreement with the city because it wants to buy 30 acres of land in Eau Claire's Gateway Northwest Business Park.

Had the company found an existing industrial facility that met its needs in Eau Claire instead of looking to build new in a business park tied to the city, White said it wouldn't need to enter into such an agreement.

Councilwoman Emily Anderson noted that by choosing a site the city is affiliated with, it does allow for some regulation compared to another site that would not require the city's approval.

Why was this agreement not automatically subject to a public hearing?

Very few items that come before the City Council are required by law to have public hearings before votes. Rezonings, some land use decisions and certain grants are required to have public hearings before votes.

"Contracts including development agreements do not require public hearings and very rarely have included public discussions," said City Attorney Stephen Nick.

However, public discussions of other items or issues can be put on Monday night City Council agendas. This is done either when the city manager and council president put that on the agenda, or at the request of two council members.

What economic benefits does Eau Claire expect from the new plant?

The developer's estimated investment in the land, building and site work is \$65 million, according to documents provided the city. When other costs including equipment to run the highly-automated plant are added in, the company said its overall investment is expected to exceed \$100 million.

A clause in the proposed deal requires that the company will pay property taxes for a facility valued at no less than \$50 million — even if the facility doesn't turn out to be worth that much. That amounts to about \$1 million annually in property taxes.

For about 20 years, those taxes will pay for public expenses — including extending Venture Drive to the plant's location — in the tax increment finance district where the facility would be located. After the district's costs are paid off, taxes on the bottling plant would go to city and county government, public schools and the local technical college.

The plant would employ 58 full-time workers making an average salary of over \$59,000 when it opens, according to the agreement.

How much will the plant be paying for water compared to Eau Claire homes?

Residential customers pay \$2.21 per 100 cubic feet of water — a unit of volume called a ccf that is equal to 748 gallons.

Businesses are charged \$2.28 per ccf, for the first 25 ccf they use each month. The rate declines as businesses use more water. Above that initial 25 ccf usage, the rate goes down to \$1.90 per ccf and stays there for the next 2,475 ccfs used during a month. For water in excess of 2,500 ccfs used in a month, the rate drops to \$1.61 per ccf.

Based on the Niagara Bottling plant's maximum capacity when it would be fully built out, it would use 310.25 million gallons annually. Lane Berg, city utilities manager, calculated that volume of water would cost \$676,598 based on the city's current water rates. (The calculation of the water bill does not include fixed fees on utility bills or charges for wastewater, fire protection and storm sewer.)

Eau Claire homeowners pay about 0.3 cents per gallon and Niagara Bottling will pay 0.2 cents per gallon.

What are the other major users of water in the city?

Other companies already do use large amounts of Eau Claire's water in manufacturing processes and essentially transport it elsewhere within their products.

"This is not the first company that does that," White said. "We have many companies, both small locally owned up to international companies currently in Eau Claire that ship water regionally, nationally and internationally every day."

Currently Nestle USA tops the list of Eau Claire water users with nearly 251 million gallons used annually. Toilet paper manufacturer Cascades Tissue, electronics components maker Hutchinson Technology, rubber mixing plant American Phoenix, and horseradish and condiment company Silver Springs Foods are the other manufacturers in the top 10. The list also includes Mayo Clinic Health System, HSHS-Sacred Heart Hospital, UW-Eau Claire and the Eau Claire school district. Convenience store chain Kwik Trip is in 10th place currently.

Though they're too small to make the top 10, White noted there are several breweries and distilleries in Eau Claire that use city water to produce their beverages.

Niagara Bottling Co.'s plant would be built in two phases. Phase one would use up to 155.125 million gallons a year, which would make it Eau Claire's No. 2 water user. If the company proceeds with building its second phase, the capacity would double and it would surpass Nestle in terms of water consumption.

How do those compare to previous years?

At this week's City Council meetings, Berg and White mentioned how conservation measures and changes in local industry have led to less water use by Eau Claire manufacturers.

In 1982, the city's top water user was the Uniroyal tire plant, which used 555 million gallons of water that year, according to city records. That's close to the combined total of what Nestle currently uses and Niagara Bottling Co. anticipates using.

Coming in second place in 1982 was the Pope & Talbot paper plant, which used 504 million gallons of water. The two top users of water 40 years ago consumed 29% more water than last year's top 10 did.

The list from 40 years ago also shows how some big institutional water users have reduced their consumption. For example, UW-Eau Claire used 104 million gallons in 1982, but it was down to 42 million last year.

What is the capacity of Eau Claire's waterworks compared to demand?

The city's water treatment plant typically pumps 8 million to 9 million gallons daily in seasons where use is normal, according to a city fact sheet. In summer when people are watering lawns, filling pools and washing cars, usage rises to 15 million to 17 million gallons a day.

Last year the maximum gallons pumped in a day was 16.27 million gallons on June 12 and the minimum was 6.35 million pumped on Dec. 24, according to an annual report the utility filed with the state Public Service Commission.

The treatment plant is capable of pumping 25 million gallons a day.

{p style="margin-bottom: oin;"}"We have an abundant resource of water," Berg said.

The aquifer, the underground source of water that city wells tap into, has a capacity is 2.132 trillion gallons of water, according to a city fact sheet.

How do aquifers get replenished?

"In Wisconsin our aquifers are replenished by rain and snow melt," Mike Parsen, a hydrogeologist at UW-Madison, said in a phone interview with the Leader-Telegram.

About a third of that precipitation percolates below plant roots and gets into the water table to recharge groundwater, he said.

Wisconsin gets more precipitation than arid states and places with more frequent droughts where water availability have become major issues.

But even with the bountiful water supply Wisconsin has, Parsen said it is still a finite resource.

"The aquifers where you folks are are quite plentiful," said Parsen, who has done research on groundwater in the Chippewa Valley, "but with any water use, it's important to understand if there are any impacts with those withdrawals."

What protection does the agreement give to city residents for water if there's a problem with the city's supply?

The proposed agreement with Niagara Bottling Co. acknowledges the city's police and emergency powers to protect and preserve life, safety and public welfare.

In the unlikely event that sufficient drinking water for city residents' consumption is at risk, the city can reduce or even terminate service to the bottling plant during such an emergency.

The city would give advance notice of such a disruption in supply and work to maintain service to the bottling plant, the agreement adds.

How is PFAS contamination currently affecting the city's water pumping capacity?

During 2021, the city shut down multiple wells or rerouted their water to holding ponds to prevent chemicals known as PFAS from getting into drinking water.

Even with half of the city's 16 wells offline, Berg said there's still enough water to meet demand.

"Just the other day we ran eight of our wells and were able to sustain a rate of 14 million gallons per day," he said in an email.

More wells can be brought back online to meet demand, and the city will continue to monitor for PFAS, Berg added.

Water samples last week showed a concentration of 5.3 parts per trillion for PFOA and PFOS — two PFAS chemicals — combined. Recently the state's Natural Resources Board proposed a limit of 70 parts per trillion for the combination of those two chemicals.

What is the city doing to address the contamination?

The city has been working with consultant Gannett Fleming to determine how to get PFAS out of its water supply, which could also boost capacity.

"We are working to strengthen our system even more with the addition of more wells and/or treatment systems for PFAS," Berg wrote.

Those improvements would be done in 2023, prior to Niagara Bottling Co.'s prospective spring 2024 start of production.

Contact: 715-833-9204, andrew.dowd@ecpc.com, @ADowd_LT on Twitter